

# Testimony of Andrew Stettner Director of Economy & Jobs, The Century Foundation House Education and Workforce Committee Subcommittee on Workforce Protections ""The Future of Wage Laws: Assessing the FLSA's Effectiveness, Challenges, and Opportunities" March 26, 2025

Good morning, Chairman Mackenzie, Ranking Member Omar, and other members of the subcommittee. Thank you for the opportunity to speak to the subcommittee again today about ways to strengthen bedrock protections for American workers at a moment of rising economic uncertainty. I am the Director of Economy and Jobs at the Century Foundation; an independent nonpartisan think tank with offices in Washington and New York City.

# The DOGE Cloud Over the Department of Labor Threatens the Fair Labor Standards Act and Other Worker Protections

A 13-year-old working the night shift cleaning the kill floor of a meatpacking plant; working people putting in a 50-hour work week and getting paid for just a fraction of those hours; mothers forced to choose between their children and their source of income because they're denied a place to pump breast milk at work - these are some of the nightmare workplace scenarios that Americans depend on the U.S. Department of Labor (DOL) to prevent. Those protections are at risk if Elon Musk's so-called Department of Government Efficiency gets its way and strips the U.S. Department of Labor of its talent and capacity. The truth is that 15,000 plus DOL employees, who like I did in 2022, raised their hand to swear an oath to the constitution to uphold the laws Congress enacted to protect workers. They toil in every corner of the country to ensure that workers come home safe and alive at the end of their shift with the pay they've earned. But that's not all. DOL employees also protect retirement benefits, support training such as registered apprenticeships, deliver unemployment benefits when workers lose a job, provide workers' compensation to workers hurt during federal service, and more. The mission of every part of DOL is to ensure the labor protections passed by Congress are executed fully and fairly. The commitments to workers and employers in the Fair Labor Standards Act being discussed today will be rendered meaningless without a strong DOL.

#### A Strong Economy and Worker Power Are at Risk

The precarious condition of the economy makes today's hearing especially timely. Earlier this month, we marked the fifth anniversary of the COVID pandemic–remembering both the tremendous loss of life and the economic calamity that followed. When he took office for a second term in January, President Trump inherited an economy that had not only recovered all jobs lost during the pandemic, but had added a record-high 16 million jobs during the Biden Administration and achieved the longest stretch of unemployment below 4% in more than 50 years. Federal economic recovery legislation powered steady and stable growth that far exceeded the trajectory of peer nations. The Biden Administration's investments through the bipartisan infrastructure law, CHIPS and Science Act, and Inflation Reduction Act catalyzed more than <u>\$1 trillion in private-sector investment</u><sup>1</sup> and created good-paying jobs in manufacturing and clean energy. That includes adding 600,000 manufacturing jobs after factories lost 200,000 jobs under President Trump's first term.

With good-paying job opportunities plentiful, workers finally had leverage in the economy to see wage gains that outpaced inflation, with <u>real inflation-adjusted take-home pay in 2024 is 5</u> <u>percent higher</u><sup>2</sup> than it was pre-pandemic (2019). Backed by the strong economy and the most pro-labor Administration in history, unions representing workers at major corporations secured significant wage increases such as a <u>25 percent wage increase for United Autoworkers (UAW)</u> <u>workers at General Motors (GM)</u><sup>3</sup>, Ford, and Stellantis; a 60%-plus increase for longshoremen on the east and Gulf coasts; and historic increases for healthcare workers, UPS delivery drivers, flight attendants, delivery drivers, and machinists. These gains happened with the support of a strong Department of Labor that supported workers' rights to organize and bargain collectively.

While this strong recovery has increased workers' power, America's workers deserve a raise from an economy that is still rigged against them. The richest 1 percent of the countrypeople like Elon Musk-have captured an outsized share of national wealth, leaving workers behind. The average CEO earned 290 times more than their average workers in 2023.<sup>4</sup> up from 21 times in 1965. Workers and communities, especially rural communities have been left behind - as rural counties have a shrinking share of national wealth (9% of GDP in 2003 to 7.8% in 2023).<sup>5</sup> While 70 percent of Americans support unions<sup>6</sup>, the erosion of labor laws means only 9.9 percent of all workers—and less than 6 percent of private-sector workers—experience the union advantage in wages and benefits<sup>7</sup> that built the middle class. Women are paid only 83 cents for every dollar paid to men.<sup>8</sup> In fact, today is Equal Pay Day - a day that symbolizes how far into the year women must work to be paid what men made the previous year alone. In addition, the Black unemployment rate<sup>9</sup> (6.0 percent in February 2025, down from 9.9 percent four years ago in January 2021) still far exceeds the White unemployment rate (3.8 percent). These challenges underscore the need to bolster the critical protections provided by FLSA, such as minimum wage and overtime protections, while strengthening labor law with reforms encompassed by the Protecting the Right to Organize (PRO) Act. These policies are our most potent tools to lift American workers' economic fortunes.

The Trump Administration's actions are threatening economic progress and reducing worker power. This Administration has waged an all-out war against federal civil servants,

including mass firings and radical cuts to critical agencies like the Department of Education and Consumer Finance Protection Bureau. Eighty percent of federal workers live outside the Washington area, and these actions threaten to put hundreds of thousands of middle and working class Americans out of work in states like Georgia, North Carolina and Pennsylvania, each of which have more than 75,000 federal workers.<sup>10</sup> And Musk's war on workers diminishes the ability of federal agencies to provide services and protections Americans rely on every day—from sending their child to a safe school to living free of consumer scams.

This Administration's on-again and off-again announcements of large-scale tariff increases–including against U.S. allies like Canada–have spooked companies and caused stock market swings, leading to a spike in announced private and public sector layoffs and a sharply increased risk of inflation. While strategic deployment of tariffs, trade enforcement, and fair trade agreements can bolster economic competitiveness and national security, this Administration's use of tariffs has been reckless and rash. Moreover, President Trump used his address to Congress to threaten to repeal the <u>CHIPS Act<sup>11</sup></u> which is powering the manufacturing recovery he claims he wants to bolster.

The Administration's policies have caused consumer confidence to decline and inflation expectations to rise. While we have not yet seen large consequences of the Administration's policies in the job market data because of data lags, independent forecasts show slowing growth and rising recession risk, and the Administration's looming April 2nd deadline for global tariffs, or another big event, could tip the economy over into recession. A recession would inflict both immediate pain and lasting scars on working families who lose jobs, and undermine the worker power that contributed to strong wage growth at working- and middle-class Americans coming out of the COVID pandemic.

#### Bedrock Workplace Protections Help Ensure American Prosperity in Changing Times

In the midst of economic uncertainty and endemic inequality, workers count on the bedrock protections of the Fair Labor Standards Act (FLSA) now more than ever. FLSA's critical standards serve as a floor for fair treatment of workers in our economy, especially those without a union, and establishes paths to the middle class. Yet, the floorboards created by FLSA have been loosened by underinvestment and neglect in recent decades. The federal minimum wage of \$7.25 has not been increased since July 2009, with low-paid workers losing nearly half of their purchasing power as a consequence of Congress's failures to raise the minimum wage. As a result, in those states that require only the federal minimum wage of \$7.25, workers are 46% more likely to make below \$15 an hour<sup>12</sup>—meaning a full-time worker earns too little to lift themselves, much less their family, out of poverty. Yet, employers consistently skirt even paying these low minimum rates. Employers violating FLSA laws commit up to \$50 billion<sup>13</sup> in wage theft from workers each year, including \$15 billion from minimum wage violations alone. Despite its hard work to combat FLSA violations, the Wage and Hour Division of the U.S. Department of Labor is substantially under resourced—with roughly <u>1 investigator for every 250,000 workers<sup>14</sup></u>.

Seismic changes in American workplaces require increased vigilance and reforms to strengthen the power of FLSA. As I told this subcommittee in 2017<sup>15</sup>, the twentieth-century economy was dominated by large firms who used a traditional employment relationship at every step of production. The twenty-first-century management model frequently entails the firm retaining only the most central aspect of its identity, and outsourcing all other functions in the production process. Whereas a janitor at a bank in the 1960s could enjoy the benefits of the bank's pension plan, the new model contracts out these services to a contractor who might offer cleaning "franchises" with no wage protections or benefits. These changes have spurred an epidemic of misclassification of workers as independent contractors, stripping workers of their minimum wage and overtime protections, as well as denying them access to unemployment insurance and other critical programs. Recent research by my colleague Laura Valle-Gutierrez<sup>16</sup> has found that up 2.1 million (19 percent) of construction workers are misclassified as independent contractors, and the U.S. Census Bureau estimates that 6.7 percent of all workers are misclassified. The misclassification epidemic has particularly harmed lower-paid workers like home health aides and nail salon workers, who can least afford to have their rights and protections stripped through these schemes. Even when workers are paid on the books, the rise in subcontracting, use of third-party administrators, franchising, and staffing firms have made workers increasingly vulnerable to wage violations. The genius of the FLSA is that it holds employers accountable for fair treatment of their workers when the employer has the power to control the work, regardless of changing structures in the economy.

#### Reforming the Fair Labor Standards Act to Meet the Challenges of the Modern Economy

I appreciate the committee's interest in modernizing the FLSA when possible. The first place to start is giving America's workers a raise, by enacting a badly overdue increase in the minimum wage. Phased in over time to help employers adjust, an increase in the wage floor should be set high enough to sustain families at the minimum wage. This would help ensure the lowest-paid workers in our economy—who are disproportionately women and workers of color—are not living in poverty despite working full time jobs. It would also give a pay boost to other wage earners making above the wage floor, helping cut into endemic economic inequality in America. A key historical benchmark is the level that held throughout the 1960s<sup>17</sup>, when the minimum wage was half of the average wage in the economy. (Today, the average non-supervisory worker earns \$31 per hour, and the current minimum wage of \$7.25 is less than a quarter of that amount.) That's the thrust of the Raise the Wage Act of 2023<sup>18</sup>, which would gradually raise the federal minimum wage to \$17 an hour by 2028, benefitting <u>an estimated 28 million workers<sup>19</sup></u> who earn less than \$17 an hour and or just above that amount. Critically, the Raise the Wage Act would index the minimum wage to the median hourly wage after it reaches \$17 per hour, so workers won't ever see such a long gap between increases.

The next way to modernize the FLSA is by ensuring that all Americans are protected by the same federal minimum standards floor. This includes setting one fair wage for tipped workers by eliminating the so-called tip credit, which allows tip workers to be paid as little as \$2.13 per hour–a floor which has not been raised since 1991. Not only does this system leave tipped workers more exposed to poverty, it places a greater administrative burden on workers and employers to ensure that each worker earns the equivalent of the federal minimum wage

when tips and wages are combined. It's also time to end discriminatory provisions allowing for a subminimum wage for workers with disabilities permitted under Section 14(c) of the FLSA, which enables employers in so-called sheltered workshops to pay workers with disabilities as low as \$0.25 per hour. As people with disabilities have chosen to live and work independently in communities, the number of employers with certificates enabling them to pay subminimum wages under 14(c) has declined precipitously from 5,600 in 2001 to 801 in 2024. It's past time to end this practice—and the Department of Labor's proposed rule-making to <u>cease issuance of 14(c) certificates <sup>20</sup></u> should go forward. In tandem with the phase-out of 14(c) Congress should expand support for the programs that help intellectually and developmentally disabled individuals find jobs in non-segregated environments, such as through the <u>Transition to Competitive Integrated Employment Act<sup>21</sup></u> of 2023.

### Enforcing Wage and Hour Laws to Stop Wage Theft and Protect Children

The next area of reform is to strengthen the enforcement powers of the U.S. Department of Labor, and its Wage and Hour Division (WHD). Through consistent and targeted enforcement, the Department of Labor recovered <u>\$1 billion in underpaid wages and damages</u> for American workers during the Biden Administration<sup>22</sup>, and responded to nearly 1 million calls for assistance in FY2023. Congress should increase the budget for WHD so it has additional resources to keep up with violations in an expanding economy, and provide effective compliance assistance to employers, such as the Department's FY25 request of an additional <u>187 full-time equivalent employees for WHD</u>,<sup>23</sup> including 50 specifically for child labor. At the same time, Congress should increase civil monetary penalties so they are a meaningful deterrent for violating the law in the first place.

Preventing child labor must continue to be a top priority for increased enforcement. FLSA's child labor provisions were enacted to ensure that when young people work, the work is safe and does not jeopardize their health, well-being, or educational opportunities. Child labor investigations were a top priority of the Biden Administration. For example, on <u>January 15th</u>,<sup>24</sup> DOL secured a \$4 million settlement for children employed at Perdue poultry plants in dangerous jobs in poultry plants deboning and processing chicken, using dangerous equipment, and at night. DOL and Perdue also came to an agreement that will prevent such exploitation in the future. The Protecting Children Act, introduced in the last Congress, is an example of the kind of modernized enforcement powers needed to stem child labor, including increased civil and criminal penalties for child labor violations, stronger ability for WHD to stop the movement of goods produced in violation of child labor laws alongside public information, research, and data driven enforcement.

#### Independent Contractors and Joint Employer - Stay the Course

Over the last fifteen years, employers and workers have had whiplash from changing regulations and administrative interpretations of independent contractors and joint employment. Congress and the Trump Administration should follow the lead of the Biden Administration in

following law and precedent that can apply consistent parameters to constantly evolving business practices. The Department of Labor's independent contractor final rule, <u>implemented on January 10, 2024</u>,<sup>25</sup> returned determinations of whether an individual is an employee for the purposes of the FLSA to the courts-established six factor test to analyze whether a worker is, "as matter of economic reality, economically dependent on an employer for work."<sup>1</sup> The 2024 action rightly <u>rescinded 2021 rule<sup>26</sup></u> that disregarded US Supreme Court and Circuit Court authority and the statutory definitions by overly relying on just two factors, and failed to consider whether the work performed is central or important to the potential employer's business. The purpose of the 2024 rule is to allow employers and WHD to distinguish between those individuals who are genuinely in business for themselves (independent contractors) and everyone else, who are employees and should be paid the minimum wage and overtime. The 2024 rule should make it clear to employers like restaurants that <u>WHD found in Minnesota<sup>27</sup></u> misclassified dishwashers as independent contractors and home health agencies that <u>misclassified home health care workers in Montgomery, AL<sup>28</sup></u> that they should abort schemes to bilk low-wage workers through misclassification.

The FLSA is compatible with innovation in the economy. As I told this committee in 2017, "Nothing in the FLSA prevents any of the common examples of flexible work (working from home, working split shifts, doing piece work, or other forms of intermittent work) as long as these arrangements ensure that the worker is paid for their work, at least at the minimum wage, and with overtime pay for any hours over forty hours per week." This means that the FLSA already contemplates that modern technology, including smartphone apps, can be deployed for this kind of hours worked tracking just as they are for all kinds of work in the gig economy.

Similar to addressing the misclassification of employees as independent contractors, the Biden Administration's actions in 2021 <u>rightly returned standards for joint employment</u> responsibility<sup>29</sup> under the FLSA to long-established court precedent and the statute's broad definitions of covered employers. Since the 1930s, the FLSA has recognized that individuals can have more than one employer accountable for ensuring compliance with the law. Contrary to the Trump Administration's 2020 Joint Employer Rule<sup>30</sup>, courts have consistently found that joint employment responsibility extends not just to those that pay workers but to other entities who jointly control the worker's schedule, conditions and method of payment. This includes decisions<sup>31</sup> that have held public agencies accountable under the FLSA for the work on home health aides contracted by government agencies, garment factory workers hired by a subcontractor for specific tasks integrated into production, and nurses hired into hospitals by a staffing agency. The principle of joint employment is clear. Powerful entities who economically benefit and control the work should not benefit from exploitation of workers deprived of the basic protections provided by the FLSA.

#### DOGE Cuts to the Department of Labor Will Undermine Core Labor Standards

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> The six factors are (1) opportunity for profit or loss depending on managerial skill; (2) investments by the worker and the potential employer; (3) degree of permanence of the work relationship; (4) nature and degree of control; (5) extent to which the work performed is an integral part of the potential employer's business; and (6) skill and initiative

None of these reforms to the FLSA, or other labor and employment laws, will meet their potential without a strong U.S. Department of Labor. Actions taken by DOGE have already weakened the U.S. Department of Labor and it's likely to get worse. For example, the <u>DOGE</u> website lists<sup>32</sup> scores of leases of government offices far beyond the beltway that are being canceled, including at the Wage and Hour Division. The work of the Wage and Hour Division is done in the field, where investigators visit worksites and DOL staff at local offices answer thousands of phone calls taking complaints about wage violations and providing compliance assistance to employers. Local wage and hour offices are familiar with their local economy, understanding the nature of the industries and becoming part of the community. Forcing wage and hour inspectors to travel hundreds of miles to complete an investigation is the opposite of efficiency. Beyond WHD, DOGE has canceled leases for over 30 offices of the Mine Health and Safety Administration, including 7 in Eastern Kentucky mine country alone. As Norma Simons-Holbrook told CBS 13 News<sup>33</sup>, that "we need the inspectors," to protect multiple family members who love their work as coal miners.

The risk of DOGE and the Trump Administration to the U.S. DOL and to American workers is growing. A federal judge ordered DOL to reinstate <u>170 probationary employees fired</u> as part of a wave of Valentine's day mass terminations across the federal government. This is likely only a temporary reprieve, as all federal agencies were required to provide information to OMB by March 13th with plans for additional reduction. If further cuts go through, parts of DOL like the Employee Benefits Security Administration (EBSA) may no longer be able to protect workers like Erika, a young mother in Georgia, whose insurance company stood ready to deny her a life-saving liver transparent before DOL got involved and ensure the surgery was covered.

Across DOL, additional damage has already been done. The Office of Federal Contract Compliance Programs (OFCCP) has authority to investigate federal contractors, winning \$260.8 million dollars in monetary relief for employees who were discriminated against because of their race, gender, sexual orientation, disability, or status as a protected veteran. Following President Trump's decision to revoke Executive Order 11246, which has been a hallmark of federal contracting since 1965, DOL moved to largely dismantle <u>OFCCP</u>,<sup>34</sup> including plans to reduce its staff by 90 percent and its office from 55 offices to five.

Further cuts to DOL will jeopardize its ability to promote the development of family sustaining jobs and help employers recruit qualified workers. President Trump has already revoked the <u>Good Jobs Executive Order<sup>35</sup></u> designed to make sure federal investments create good-paying, high-quality jobs for American workers, by protecting workers' right to organize, using prevailing wage standards and supporting registered apprenticeships. What will happen if cuts reach the Office of Disability Employment Policy and its Job Accommodation Network <sup>36</sup>, which responded to 40,000 inquiries, including helping a veteran with head and neck injuries worked with his employer to continue his job in graphic design with the use of low-cost accommodations like an ergonomic mouse and noise-canceling headset? Or the Women's Bureau and its <u>Women in Apprenticeship and Nontraditional Occupations<sup>37</sup></u> grants, which have opened the door to good-paying construction jobs for women all across the country? These

policies don't discriminate against any group, rather they make sure employers take advantage of talent in every corner of America and that no one is discriminated against in the workplace.

## Conclusion

Decades of concentration of power in the U.S. economy has undermined the power of American workers. The strong economy and the labor policies of the Biden Administration started to reverse these trends. But today's economic and policy outlook puts workers at grave risk. The Trump Administration's DOGE-driven cuts to the Department of Labor threaten to undermine the first line of protection for American workers in communities and workplaces across the nation. For nearly one hundred years, the Fair Labor Standards Act has ensured that employees—regardless of economic changes—would be treated fairly, guaranteeing them fundamental protections such as a minimum wage and overtime. Now is the time for Congress to strengthen these foundational for all protections to all workers, and ensure that the Department of Labor has the tools, talent and resources to enforce the law.

#### References

- <sup>1</sup> White House, *Investing in America Report: Today's Investment, Tomorrow's Future,* December 2024, <u>https://www.whitehouse.gov/wp-content/uploads/2025/01/IIA-REPORT-final.pdf</u>
- <sup>2</sup> Economic Policy Institute, State of Working America Data,

https://data.epi.org/wages/hourly\_wage\_median/line/year/national/real\_wage\_median\_2024/overall?time Start=2019-01-01&timeEnd=2024-01-01&dateString=2019-01-01&highlightedLines=overall, downloaded March 21, 2025

<sup>3</sup> Camila Domonoske, "Big 3 autoworkers vote 'yes' to historic UAW contract," *National Public Radio,* November 17, 2023

<sup>4</sup> Josh Bivens, Elise Gould and Jori Kandra, *CEO Pay Declined in 2023,* Economic Policy Institute, September 19, 2024, <u>https://www.epi.org/publication/ceo-pay-in-2023/</u>

<sup>5</sup> Economic Innovation Group, *The Economics and Political Dynamics of Rural America,* January 2025 <u>https://eig.org/rural-america/</u>

<sup>6</sup> Gallup, *Labor Unions*, <u>https://news.gallup.com/poll/12751/labor-unions.aspx</u>, downloaded March 21, 2025

<sup>7</sup> Bureau of Labor Statistics, *Union Members Summary*, January 2025, https://www.bls.gov/news.release/union2.nr0.htm

<sup>8</sup> Institute for Women's Policy Research, *Gender and Racial Wage Gaps Worsened in 2023 and Pay Equity Still Decades Away*, IWPR #C527, September 2024, IWPR-National-Wage-Gap-Fact-Sheet-2024.pdf

<sup>9</sup> Bureau of Labor Statistics, *The Employment Situation – February 2025,* March 2025, <u>https://www.bls.gov/news.release/pdf/empsit.pdf</u>

<sup>10</sup> Andrew Stettner and Laura Valle Gutierrez, *Mass Federal Layoffs Present Unprecedented Unemployment Insurance Challenges,* The Century Foundation, March 2025,

https://tcf.org/content/report/mass-federal-layoffs-present-unprecedented-unemployment-insurancechallenges/

<sup>11</sup> White House, *Remarks by President Trump in Joint Address to Congress,* March 2025,

https://www.whitehouse.gov/remarks/2025/03/remarks-by-president-trump-in-joint-address-to-congress/

<sup>12</sup> Ben Zipperer and Dave Kamper, "Workers are more likely to make below \$15 an hour in states paying only the federal minimum wage," Working Economics Blog, Economic Policy Institute, January 2023, <u>https://www.epi.org/blog/workers-are-46-more-likely-to-make-below-15-an-hour-in-states-paying-only-the-federal-minimum-wage/</u>

<sup>13</sup> Brady Meixell and Ross Eisenbrey, *An Epidemic of Wage Theft Is Costing Workers Hundreds of Millions of Dollars a Year,* Economic Policy Institute, September 2014,

https://www.epi.org/publication/epidemic-wage-theft-costing-workers-hundreds/

<sup>14</sup> Rebecca Rainey, "Trump's Federal Workforce Cuts Hit Labor Department Enforcement," *Daily Labor Report*, February 24, 2025

<sup>15</sup> Andrew Stettner, *Federal Wage and Hour Policies in the Twenty-First Century Economy*, Testimony before the House Education and Workforce Committee, Subcommittee on Workforce Protections, February 16, 2017, <u>https://democrats-</u>

edworkforce.house.gov/imo/media/doc/StettnerTestimony021617.pdf

<sup>16</sup> Laura Valle Gutierrez, Russ Ormiston, Dale L. Belman and Jody Calemine, *Up to 2.1 Million U.S. Construction Workers Are Illegally Misclassified or Paid Off the Books*, The Century Foundation, November 2023, <u>https://tcf.org/content/report/up-to-2-1-million-u-s-construction-workers-are-illegally-misclassified-or-paid-off-the-books/</u>

<sup>17</sup> Amy Chasanov, *No Longer Getting By: An Increase in the Minimum Wage Is Long Overdue,* Economic Policy Institute, <u>https://files.epi.org/page/-/old/briefingpapers/151/bp151.pdf</u>

<sup>18</sup> Raise the Wage Act of 2023, H.R. 4889, 118<sup>th</sup> Congress (2023-2024),

https://www.congress.gov/bill/118th-congress/house-bill/4889

<sup>19</sup> Ben Zipperer, *The Impact of the Raise Wage Act of 2023,* Economic Policy Institute, July 2023, <u>https://www.epi.org/publication/rtwa-2023-impact-fact-sheet/</u>

<sup>20</sup> U.S. Department of Labor, *Notice of Proposed Rulemaking: Employment of Workers with Disabilities,* December 13, 2024, <u>https://www.dol.gov/agencies/whd/workers-with-disabilities/nprm-employment-of-workers-with-disabilities-14c</u>

<sup>21</sup> Transition to Competitive Integrated Employment Act, H.R. 1263, 118<sup>th</sup> Congress (2023-2024), <u>https://www.congress.gov/bill/118th-congress/house-bill/1263</u> <sup>22</sup> Rebecca Rainey, "DOL Under Biden Touts \$1 Billion Recovery in Wages, Damages," *Daily Labor Report,* October 22, 2024, <u>https://news.bloomberglaw.com/daily-labor-report/dol-under-biden-touts-recovery-of-1-billion-in-wages-damages</u>

<sup>23</sup> U.S. Department of Labor, FY2025 Congressional Budget Justification—Wage and Hour Division, <u>https://news.bloomberglaw.com/daily-labor-report/dol-under-biden-touts-recovery-of-1-billion-in-wages-damages</u>

<sup>24</sup> U.S. Department of Labor, "US Department of Labor reaches agreement with Perdue Farms, secures judgment against staffing agency to address child labor violations," Press Release, January 15, 2025, <u>https://www.dol.gov/newsroom/releases/whd/whd20250115</u>

<sup>25</sup> U.S. Department of Labor, Wage and Hour Division, *Employee or Independent Contractor Classification Under the Fair Labor Standards Act*, 89 FR 1638, January 10, 2024, <u>https://www.federalregister.gov/documents/2024/01/10/2024-00067/employee-or-independent-contractor-</u> classification-under-the-fair-labor-standards-act

<sup>26</sup> U.S. Department of Labor, Wage and Hour Division, *Independent Contractor Status Under the Fair Labor Standards Act,* 86 FR 1168, January 7, 2021, <u>https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/FR-2021-01-07/pdf/2020-29274.pdf</u>

<sup>27</sup> Walsh v. Ramejo LLC, No. 21-01171 (D. Minn. May 7, 2021)

<sup>28</sup> U.S. Department of Labor, "US Department of Labor recovers \$532K in back wages for 67 workers after Montgomery home care employer misclassifies them as contractors," Press Release, November 14, 2023, <u>https://www.dol.gov/newsroom/releases/whd/whd20231114-0</u>

<sup>29</sup> U.S. Department of Labor, "US Department of Labor recovers \$532K in back wages for 67 workers after Montgomery home care employer misclassifies them as contractors," Press Release, November 14, 2023," Press Release, July 29, 2021, https://www.dol.gov/newsroom/releases/whd/whd20210729-0
<sup>30</sup> U.S. Department of Labor, Wage and Hour Division, *Joint Employer Status Under the Fair Labor Standards Act*, 85 FR 2820, <u>https://www.federalregister.gov/documents/2020/01/16/2019-28343/joint-employer-status-under-the-fair-labor-standards-act</u>

<sup>31</sup> U.S. Department of Labor, Wage and Hour Division, *Joint employment of home care workers in consumer-directed, Medicaid-funded programs by public entities under the Fair Labor Standards Act,* Administrator's Interpretation No. 2014-2, June 19, 2014,

https://www.dol.gov/sites/dolgov/files/WHD/legacy/files/FLSAAI2014\_2.pdf 32 www.doge.gov/savings

<sup>33</sup> "DOGE cancels leases for MSHA Buildings in Eastern Kentucky," WOWK 13 News, March 18, 2025, <a href="https://www.wowktv.com/video/doge-cancels-leases-for-msha-buildings-in-eastern-kentucky/10551486/">https://www.wowktv.com/video/doge-cancels-leases-for-msha-buildings-in-eastern-kentucky/10551486/</a>
<sup>34</sup> U.S. Department of Labor, Office of Federal Contract Compliance Programs, "Ending Illegal Discrimination and Restoring Merit-Based Opportunity," Email, January 23, 2025, <a href="https://www.udelivent.eou/contract\_

https://content.govdelivery.com/accounts/USDOLOFCCP/bulletins/3ce7fa5 <sup>35</sup> White House, FACT SHEET: Days After Labor Day, Biden-Harris Administration Issues Executive

Order to Promote Good Jobs Through Investing in America Agenda, September 6, 2024, https://bidenwhitehouse.archives.gov/briefing-room/statements-releases/2024/09/06/fact-sheet-days-

after-labor-day-biden-harris-administration-issues-executive-order-to-promote-good-jobs-throughinvesting-in-america-agenda/

<sup>36</sup> U.S. Department of Labor, Office of Disability Employment Policy, *Job Accommodation Network,* <u>https://askjan.org/</u>, accessed March 21, 2025

<sup>37</sup> U.S. Department of Labor, Women's Bureau, WANTO Grant Program,

https://www.dol.gov/agencies/wb/grants/wanto, accessed March 21, 2025